UNCONFIRMED

Minutes of the Otley Chamber of Trade meeting held Tuesday 19th January 2021
 at 6pm via Zoom Video link.

Present:

Trevor Backhouse

Patisserie Vieonnoise

Simon Reybould

(Acting Chair) Print Crew

Pippa Ridley


(Membership Secretary) Entempa

Carole Drake


(Minute Secretary)

Katie Burnett


Courtyard Planters/Otley BID/Otley Bus. Awards

James Dale


Newstead and Walker

Gordon Heycock

Heycock & Jay Associates


Peter Heald


Lund of Otley/OTP

Cllr. Richard Hughes

Yorkshire Wordwright/Chair OTC

Martin Lister



Jo Lyons



Cllr. Victorian Oldham

Cranbourne Accountancy/Ward Cllr. Westbourne & Chair HDC
Tim & Helen Wilkinson

Dowgill House/OCT Social Media/ Bus Awards
Les Winder


OCT Exec/associated with Cranberry 
Apologies:

Penny Fardell

Tom Hatley

The Chair thanked all in attendance, followed by the reading of the Otley Chamber’s Mission Statement.

· The objectives of the Otley Chamber shall be to promote and represent all businesses in Otley.

· The mission is to provide a credible and effective platform for encouraging businesses in the town to flourish.

· The aim is to act as a forum for the exchange of ideas, networking and relevant discussion of information, news and legislation, which will impact on all businesses (members & non-members).

There followed attendee’s introductions.
1.
Report on the East of Otley Development – Les Winder

LW. “Had a reply from Kathleen Holloway that implied that LCC are going to send out an invitation regarding a public consultation. Has anyone from the COT heard anything about it?” 
RH. “Replied that the Otley Town Council are concerned about this. The consolation has been in effect delegated, It would appear to a company called Johnson Mowat (Planning & Development Consultants) and they are working on behalf of the Otley East Consortium - a consortium of developers and companies working for the developers. So the Otley East Consortium have engage Johnson Mowat to engage in a consultation. I will at the end of this meeting ask for the details of the contact at Johnson Mowat and I have organised for the Town Council to meet the Otley East Consortium in two week’s time and have also given them some organisation names that they did not seem to know about, but existed, and they did not seem to know about the Otley Chamber. I will ask them to speak to you and also make sure the contacts are in the minutes.  Contact: beckyI@JohnsonMowat.co.uk. 

The consultation was supposed to finish at the end of January but think this will continue.

The Chair said if any member has some news will they filter it through to Les Winder (Spokesperson for OCT).”       
“On the ‘Otley Our Town’ Facebook page there seems quite a lot of opposition for it, but I do not think their opposition will achieve anything. There was an attempt to stop the development, but that attempt failed, people need to grasp the fact that this is coming and is the best sort of development for Otley. When you are involved in a consultation you cannot just say ‘this cannot happen’ they should except it is happening and happening like this. The Neighbourhood Plan is what we should be sticking to as this was voted on by the Otley community and overwhelmingly passed. There is a huge section on the East of Otley development in the Neighbourhood Plan and this is a powerful document.”
HW. “There was a Public Consultation that went live on Friday called otleyeast.co.uk it tells you all about what they are planning for the public to have their say.” RH said “that if anyone goes on this web site to emphasize they must stick to the consensus in the Neighbourhood Plan as we must all stick together as it would be extremely embarrassing if they did not stick to the Neighbourhood Plan.”     

2.
Otley Business Awards- Katie Burnett
“It has been an entirely on-line event so far this year. Rather positively, it has not affected too much, the number of nominations.  The number of nominations and the number of nominated businesses is down a little bit, but nothing like expected – so it is on the levels of 2018, based on the fact that most of the nomination period was while we were in lockdown. The ‘mystery shopping’ process is happening now and watch out for your email inboxes as if you have been nominated we will be letting you know and the lovely Helen is going to do some fabulous social media. This is a way of patting the businesses that have supported you on the back and there was a real feeling of that from the nomination forms that our customers are very fond of us and it is a very nice relationship with the people of Otley have with businesses that they use. We have not 100% decided on a format of the Award Ceremony (you might say) it is clearly not going to be a dress-up do, but we have a few ideas which we report at the next meeting. “  
SR said “what with the new houses being built in Otley with an average of 2-3 people per house it is only going to help Otley as we will be the magnet for their shopping experience. “
3.
Feedback from the Co-ordination Group – Katie Burnett

“The Town Co-ordination Group comprises of the Otley BID, OCT, OTP, OTC. During the year we have spent quite a lot of time looking at how to support the town through the Covid pandemic. The next bulk of work we have done has been the ‘Benchmarking Survey’ about businesses. This has been sent out and there were lots of questionnaires and other things filled in with really interesting results – but too much for me to go through in 5 minutes. Each of the groups within the Town Coordination Group has read that document and come up with ideas, both short term and things that we can address on various issues on longer term ideas. With it being benchmarking it is something we need to come back to, but I would really encourage members to come to the BID AGM at the beginning of February 2021 because there is going to be an overview of that report. I think you would all find it absolutely fascinating! There are things that we all think we know and some has been proven by the mass, some of it has been dis-proven, some of it is surprising, positive and covers areas that we could do better in – but nothing that is insurmountable and a feeling that Otley can move forward quite positively from Covid, because small towns are doing better and we are in a good position with lots of independent businesses to move forward in a really good way.”     

RH “said going back to the BID AGM. Businesses that have no premises and therefore are not part of the BID as they are not levy payers, can they still attend the AGM?”  The answer to RH question; non members can attend the BID AGM, but they cannot vote or ask questions.  

4.
Suggestions from members – what changes do you want us to campaign for in Otley?

· TB. “Now that we are getting the extension to the by-pass is this a good time to start thinking of the pedestrianisaton of Kirkgate which would mean a one-way system around the town. With this one-way system, it would also narrow the roads effectively to be able to create cycle paths, as at the moment you cannot have cycle path on many roads in Otley - certainly down Westgate there is no room at all. This is something which was discussed many years ago when I was on the Transport Committee Group led by OTC but the idea was strongly disapproved of. But I think now hopefully we will see less heavy traffic coming through Otley it would free up the opportunity to have a small one-way system. By predestrianising Kirkgate it can actually extend the room for market traders to actually come on to Kirkgate.”
· RH. “On my desk a report has arrive from some transport consultants that the OTC engaged last year – you may or may not remember that there was a consultation exercise during an un-lockdown period last summer and we asked a number of people what they felt about changes that may be desirable after the relief road comes in, and we got some feedback. From this feedback they produced a report, partly based on the feedback and partly based on conversations with us (OTC) and partly based on what they knew already. That report is going to form the basis of a wider ranging consultation this year, exactly because of what TB has said there is an opportunity coming and we need to know how to take it. What I think is fair to say is that views are very mixed, though I think there has been a shift since we looked at this last time and the OTC is very, very keen to move this on but we need to take as many people with us as possible.”
One member said from a business point of view “how would it impact on the businesses on Kirkgate for deliveries - would this be facted in?” RH replied “that there were no firm lines at the moment but of course businesses would need deliveries. We will talk to everybody and anybody and any change whether it be predestrianisation, cycle, one way roads or whatever, will be thoroughly discussed and modelled before it happens. There is still a lot of work to be done but we need the movements now because the relief road is coming.”
 PH. Mentioned “the OTP looked at this over a number of years and we tended to favour pedestrianising part of Boroughgate down the side of the market. We have never got round to taking it any further and speaking to the shops. But pedestrianising that area would be more sensible, certainly from a traffic point of view as the big hold-ups are North-South from the river over the bridge and up through the medieval street pattern and then trying to get through Otley. There is a lot more traffic that comes that way than from East/West and we reckon that anything up to 60% East/West traffic could be taken out. Bearing in mind coming from the river you cannot then turn left onto Boroughgate and you cannot go straight on but have to go up Westgate, so it will loop round if you are trying to get out of town. We are not quite sure about on-way systems and I think RH is right we need to look at this in detail. Also good to remember that speeding up traffic is not good for pedestrians.”      

RH. “One we have to model the traffic changes very carefully, secondly we have to consult every different interest group/stakeholders and ensure whatever is done is modelled for all changes, and modelled for us by people who can do that as we cannot afford to get it wrong. This is at least an 18 month plan and we have to be ready to do something when the relief road comes through. The OTC vision plan is called Street Vision 2030 on the basis that this is something that is likely to come in over a decade in different sections.”
SR. Mentioned “When the Street Vision 2030 comes in you will not be able to drive a petrol/diesel cars apparently, so what are they going to do regarding changing points and other things that need factoring in, it will be very interesting to see?”
VO. Recognises “there is going to be changes to traffic flow when the East of Otley development moves forward.”  
5.
Nomination for officers – Simon Raybould

This year Pippa has email out, to all members on the list the nomination forms for:


PRESIDENT

VICE PRESIDENT


JUNIOR VICE PRESIDENT

There are some applications in already and this closes in January so if you or you know of anyone who would like to nominate themselves, please do so and if you do not have a nomination form, contact Simon or Pippa and they will make sure you receive one.  When it comes to next year we will just be asking for nominations for the Junior Vice President
6.
COVID Initiatives – Simon Raybould
“I know a lot of businesses are really playing their part in trying to help and support each other, keeping all social distancing and doing the right thing. But it was brought to my attention today that not all shops, even have hand sanitisers when you enter the shop. We know even if you put your hand sanitiser there, you cannot necessarily make someone sanitise their hands, but at least every business should be making it available. Should we try and find out who these businesses are and offer to give them a dispenser? KB. Said the “Otley BID did produce those Covid packs just as businesses were starting to re-open and more importantly a copy of the health & safety forms that they needed to work through to be filled in as and when.  So perhaps some businesses when they have filled that in, for whatever reason think they do not need hand sanitiser. I think this has already been done and if people don’t feel safe shopping with you then they stop shopping with you. Do businesses have any legal obligation to ensure they are working in a Covid secure way? The problem at the moment is that there is nobody checking up to make sure they have all signed up. There is a lack of enforcement and this usually falls on the shoulder of trading standards but the Health & Safety Executive are on the case, but as so many businesses are closed at the moment this is not always possible. Maybe the thing to do is find out who the businesses are and pass the list to the H&S Executive team.” 
7.
Otley Show update – Simon Raybould 
“It looks like the Otley Show might be on in some form, but because of the latest Covid lockdown they will decided the end of February 2021 whether they are going ahead or not. If they do go ahead we will be having an Otley Marquee but may have to limit it to 10-15 businesses and if this does happen it will be an absolute great opportunity to showcase what Otley can do.” 

8.
BID Report –Katie Burnett
“The first bit is make sure you go to the AGM then you will find out what the Otley BID have been doing with your money and what we are planning to do. It is your chance to direct the sort of projects we look at. The other thing is, that it has come to our attention, that some of the grant applications for the Covid grant (the last tranche of them) if you have applied for money and not heard anything you will need to chase this up. If you had a grant in November then you do not have to reapply you should automatically get a grant for the next period of time because of our businesses being forced to close. So if this is not happening, then get in touch with LCC. Rachell Aitkin has pulled together a good document that is on the BID website that shows all the different grants, that different business groups can/could  apply for. Those are the two main things that BID are up to at the moment along with the work we are doing for the Benchmarking Study. “
LW. Said that “LCC have been very good with their communication about the various grants as far as I am concerned I have been very happy with their response and have been very helpful.”
KB. To pass the above statement back to RA as every pat on the back for anyone is well received

ML. “I am concerned that all businesses were compulsory pulled into the BID Membership and was surprised to hear that they weren’t.“
PH. Replied, “I was a director of the Otley BID for the first five years. We have a geographical area and in the case of Otley it covers most. If you have business premises within that mapped area then you have to pay your BID Levy. If you work from home, even though you live in that geographical area, you would not be registered. All the monies are collected by LCC and the rating department deal with that. So if the businesses in that geographical area have got premises then all of those businesses have to pay Business Rates as well as the BID Levy – they do not have a choice as over 50% of the levy payers voted yes for the Otley BID and they also had to have over 50% of the rateable value. There are some exemptions, fire stations, hospitals, places of worship, doctor’s surgeries etc.  Most of the money comes from the 3-4 large businesses in the geographical area, such as Stephen Smith, Sainsbury’s, Waitrose etc.”
SR. “Will try and get a meeting together with Martin and someone from the BID and  Chamber where answers could be given, in a complete way, to any other question Martin has.”
9.
Otley Town Partnership Planning Report – Peter Heald
“The Partnership has two main working groups, one is Transport and the other is Development & Environment. Over a number of years we have got a little bit lax in reporting our findings/discussions. This is due to mainly to a limited number of members in each group and lack of time. We used to network a lot better with the Chamber of Trade, Leeds City Council and Otley Town Council so we realise we have to restore that to get a wider view. We have had a brief conversation with RH (OTC) about bringing some links back to the OTC as we need to push this a bit further, so that is something that is ongoing.  In terms that the groups and their work, we have talked/discussed at great length about the East of Otley as we have been involved with that site a great deal in the past as we have inputted an awful lot into the Neighbourhood Plan so we will be getting involved with this, as we have already said we have to be on the ball as make sure we get what we want. If you are not familiar with it (EoO), there is a relief road that comes from Leeds Road down onto Pool Road. About 600 houses and 5 hectares of light industry space, so there is room for industrial units, plus a new Primary School will be built somewhere. The road is fairly imminent as the finances have already been sorted.”  
“Otley Mills where my businesses (Lunds of Otley) has moved to. We have had some objections submitted as they wanted to take 5 metres off the Chimney. The Chimney is quite a landmark – but it was a steeplejack who wanted it reduced by 5 metres  and there was also a boiler house attached to it which was in a very, very bad state of repair and eventually collapsed. So there has been this ongoing issue with the planning application for the re-instatement of the Boiler House but they have agreed that since the boiler house has fallen down they would forget about that, but they do want to retain the chimney and to be re-instated as was, with enforced metal bandings. The site looks good and they have made a wonderful job of its conversion with smaller unit at the back. There is a huge demand for these units which can accommodate 20 businesses wanting 1000 to 1200 feet so we are hoping that the application will be passed and everyone will be happy with it.”  

“Ashfield Development – again the Transport, Development & Environment groups have put in a lot of objections to this, but it was passed April 2019. The latest applications looks like the car park (Beech Hill) is not moving over the road and is staying where it is (this may be expanded but as yet no plans have been shown for it). There is going to be an increase in the amount of residential on the site, for example: where the car park was going, was where the Printerdon site was and that is most probably going to be residential. I am pleased that the car park on Beech Hill is staying, because I think if that had moved over the road then the people that used the new one, would cut through onto Church Lane to get into town and this would have killed off what remains of Westgate. They have sold of the Dawson’s Yard (top yard) at Ashfield and one of the garages has bought the space for his business to park his cars. The Care Home should have started a week ago but this has been put back to March (due to Covid and people having to work from home) so we will see how that comes along. There is going to be new applications in for these changes so we will have an opportunity to approve or not.”

“OTP are still planning to run the Food & Drink Festival in July and the Victorian Fayre in December but obviously it will be ‘watch this space’. As far as the Farmers’ Markets are concerned we are not running the one in Otley at the end of January, as you do find a lot of people hanging about talking to people they know and is very difficult to maintain social distancing.”  
10.
A.O.B.

10.1
The Chair said that “Helen has announce she is going to stand down as the Chambers Social Media person at the Chamber A.G.M., which is in March 2021. Before she stands down I would like to say thank you for all you do and have done and we know you have spent hours and hours and put a huge effort into it promoting the businesses, Covid and sharing the BID information. One of the reasons Helen has let us know now is, to give us plenty of time to find a new volunteer to take over the Social Media for the Chamber of Trade as this is something we definitely need to keep going, so if you can share this with your friends, colleagues so we can get a new social media person for the Chamber of Trade.”
10.2
LW. “High Court Judgement on Insurance Business Interruptions Claims – the judgement sounds quite promising at the moment as long as they cannot wriggle out of it. A lot of businesses who had originally enquired about submitting/submitted a claim have been told they have to wait until a judgement is made. It would be good if any Chamber member has had some success with their claim as it is important to circulate information between ourselves at the moment.”    
10.3
PH. “The Otley Rotary are trying to find anyone who has got tablets or laptops that they do not use and would be willing to donate them to the schools, to help the kids with home learning. If they have, would they just drop an email to cfrancesdrake@hotmail.co.uk. The schools will set the laptop/tablets up as there are restrictions on usage for kids.
10.4
ML. “There is an alarming regularity of folk turning left down Boroughgate that come up from Bridge Street including SJK Taxis (periodically). The camera that is beside the Milk Bar is supposed to be shining on those lights and do we know if they are actively pursuing offenders? PH said we also we get the same problem from Boroughgate and turning left.” ACTION: PH to enquire though the Transport Group to find out what is being done. PH will report back at the next Chamber meeting.
11.
Date of Next Meeting


Tuesday 16th February 2021 at 6pm via Zoom.

